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UNIVERSITIES’ REPORT TO STHFT BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
 

DECEMBER 2014 
 

UNIVERSITY OF SHEFFIELD – TONY WEETMAN 
 
 

1. INSIGNEO  
 

In the last report I mentioned that the outline expression of interest for a £10m award (£3m 
form University; £7m from MRC and BHF) submitted by Professors Jim Wild and Paul 
Griffiths and their colleagues in response to call from the MRC: ‘Enhancing UK’s Clinical 
research Capabilities and Technologies (Innovative technologies for stratified and 
experimental medicine)’ had got through to the final stage. I am pleased to say that this has 
been awarded; it is the largest MRC grant received by the University. This grant will allow 
research and development of technology for clinical lung imaging with hyperpolarised gases 
and proton MRI which provide very detailed images of patient’s lungs without relying on X-
rays radiation. Using these state-of-the-art techniques developed in Sheffield, by the 
Pulmonary, Lung and Respiratory Imaging Sheffield (POLARIS) project, the team can create 
functional images of the lungs in patients affected by conditions such as smoking, cystic 
fibrosis, emphysema, pulmonary hypertension and asthma. The innovative imaging 
technology illuminates lung function and helps clinicians identify early signs of lung disease, 
for example earlier diagnosis of emphysema and smoking related damage, as well as other 
lung conditions. 
 
2. Response to the Tooke Review 
 
The Academic Areas of Focus group signed off a list of academic focus areas across the 
Faculties of Medicine, Dentistry and Health and Science, and these were discussed at a 
meeting of the relevant Heads at the beginning of December. The list is not yet exclusive, 
and the scope of each area will require further discussion to refine Sheffield’s offer in each 
area, with several areas being eventually joined together. The areas are as follows: 
 
1.  Translational neuroscience / neurodegenerative disease 
2.  Sensory neuroscience. 
3.  Basic microbiology and molecular scale imaging through to host/pathogen interactions 

(including Florey and Imagine) 
4.  Bone oncology (incorporating tumour microenvironment) 
5.  Devices and technologies for public health 
6.  In silico medicine and imaging at physiological scales (including INSIGNEO) 
7.  Developmental biology through the life course: eukaryotic biology/animal models. 
8.  Nucleic acid biology/genomic biology. Including applications to cancer but also other 

clinical areas e.g. neuroscience. 
 
We will set up working groups in the early New Year to determine how best to bring these 
areas together where possible across the two faculties, and also work on the operational 
issues that will need addressing to build up strengths. 
 
3. GMC Accreditation visit 
 
The interim report from the recent GMC accreditation visit to the Medical School is attached. 
Overall this is positive and the Medical School is pleased that there have been no faults 
found with the course which require action. There are a large number of areas of recognised 
good performance and we were especially pleased with comments about our students. 
There were, as with all GMC inspections, a number of recommendations. Of relevance to the 

I 



 2 

Trust, the GMC picked up on the drop in the NSS score mentioned in the last report and 
have recommended that the Medical School should address the comments of students 
which relate in part to clinical capacity issues. We have already begun discussion with David 
Throssell and colleagues.  
 
4. Faculty Positions 
 
I will step down as Faculty Pro Vice Chancellor, after 7 years in post, at the end of May 
2015. The University has begun the recruitment process for the next PVC. We will also be 
seeking a new Dean of the School of Clinical Dentistry to replace Professor Speight who 
steps down in August 2015. 
 
5. Other News 
 
The Northern Ireland Executive has this month announced it will proceed with an Alcohol 
Minimum Unit Pricing policy, which could reduce drink-related hospital admissions by more 
than 2,400 a year, according to researchers from the Faculty.  A new report from the 
Sheffield Alcohol Research Group (SARG) in ScHARR, commissioned by the Department of 
Health, Social Services and Public Safety (DHSSPS) and the Department for Social 
Development (DSD), shows that introducing a Minimum Unit Price (MUP) would reduce 
alcohol related deaths by 63 per year and save healthcare services £1.8 million within the 
first 12 months and £400 million over 20 years.  
 
A team led by Professor Martin Thornhill in School of Clinical Dentistry has identified a 
significant rise in the number of people diagnosed with a serious heart infection alongside a 
large fall in the prescribing of antibiotic prophylaxis to dental patients. This is the largest and 
most comprehensive study to be conducted with regards to the National Institute for Health 
and Care Excellence (NICE) guidelines, which recommended dentists should no longer give 
antibiotics before invasive treatments to people considered at risk of the life threatening 
heart infection, Infective Endocarditis (IE), which in 40 per cent of cases is caused by 
bacteria from the mouth. The team discovered that since the NICE guidelines were 
introduced in March 2008, there has been an increase in cases of Infective Endocarditis 
above the expected trend. By March 2013 this accounted for an extra 35 cases per month. 
 
Parkinson’s UK-funded researchers Dr Kurt De Vos from the Department of Neuroscience 
and Dr Alex Whitworth from the Department of Biomedical Sciences have found new 
evidence on how to target and reverse the effects caused by one of the most common 
genetic causes of Parkinson’s disease. Mutations in a gene called LRRK2 carry a well-
established risk for Parkinson’s disease, however the basis for this link is unclear. They have 
found that certain drugs could fully restore movement problems observed in fruit flies 
carrying the LRRK2 Roc-COR Parkinson’s mutation. These drugs, deacetylase inhibitors, 
target the transport system and reverse the defects caused by the faulty LRRK2 within nerve 
cells. The study has been published in the prestigious journal Nature Communications. 
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SHEFFIELD HALLAM UNIVERSITY  
 

REPORT TO STHFT BOARD OF DIRECTORS - DECEMBER 2014  
 

 
Professor Paul Dimitri gave his Inaugural Professorial Lecture at Sheffield Hallam University 
on Tuesday 2 December 2014.  The lecture explored Professor Dimitri's journey through 
paediatric endocrine research and the enormous potential collaboration can achieve.   
 
 
Biomedical Science Research Centre (BMRC)  
 
The last few months have been a very busy time for conference presentations by academic 
staff of interest and relevance to NHS colleagues are the following conferences and brief 
details of the topics BMRC presented on: 
 
Professor Tom Smith and Principal Lecturer, Dr Karen Stanley attended the 9th Healthcare 
Infection Society International Conference 2014 in Lyon, France in November and presented 
three posters on 'The microbial ecology of the hospital environment, combining molecular 
and cultural methods'; Detection of emerging opportunistic fungal pathogens in hospital 
sinks using PCR-DGGE and Distribution of antibiotic resistance genes and mobile genetic 
elements in hospital sinks'. This work was done in collaboration with colleagues from the 
STH NHS Foundation Trust including Mr Robert Kerry, Dr Robert Townsend. 
 
Professor Malcolm Clench was an invited speaker at the American Society for 
Pharmaceutical Sciences Annual Meeting held in San Diego USA 2-6th November 2014.   
 
Professor Clench gave a talk entitled “Imaging Mass Spectrometry for the Assessment of 
Drugs and Metabolites in Tissue”. The session included a lively 30 minute round robin 
discussion with Prof Clench and other speakers answering numerous questions about the 
present and future uptake of new imaging techniques by the pharmaceutical industry.   
 
Members of the Mass Spectrometry group, within the Biomedical Research Centre attended 
the 20th International Mass Spectrometry Conference in Geneva in August.Over 1,600 
participants enjoyed high level scientific presentations, workshops, tutorials and regular 
symposia organised by commercial sponsors; AB Sciex, Shimadzu, Waters, Bruker, Agilent 
and Thermo Scientific. Posters were presented by Mass Spectrometry group leader Prof. 
Malcolm R Clench, Dr Laura M Cole, Ekta Patel, Aimee Paskins, Robert Bradshaw and 
Christopher Mitchell.  
 
Professsor Nicola Woodroofe and PhD student Esadawi Abuneeza together with a former 
ERASMUS student, Ines Ramos, who we are collaborating with from Dublin Institute of 
Technology attended the 12th International Society of Neuroimmunology meeting held in 
Mainz, Germany form 8th to 13th November. The conference covered exciting developments 
in the field of neuroimmunology updating our understanding of neuroimmune diseases and 
the development of new immunotherapies.  Esadawi and Ines presented posters on their 
work on multiple sclerosis. The conference was a very good opportunity to hear the key 
researchers from across the world talking about their latest research in multiple sclerosis 
(MS). Although much of the conference was focussed on MS, other neurological diseases 
with an immune component were also considered including stroke, brain tumours, 
psychological conditions as well as diseases affecting peripheral nervous system. There was 
also a session devoted to the use of stem cell therapies in neuroimmune conditions.  
 
Chancellor Lord Winston spoke to our Bioscience students in November on the ethics and 
integrity of biomedical research. 
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Centre for Health and Social Care Research (CHSCR)  
 
We are delighted to announce the appointment of Dr Jeff Breckon whose previous role was 
Reader in exercise psychology and Research and knowledge transfer lead based in the 
Academy of Sport and Physical Activity, has been appointed to the role of Director of the 
Centre for Health and Social Care Research. 

Jeff has an outstanding track record in physical activity and health behaviour change having 
worked in both clinical and research settings for around 20 years. 

Jeff started his career in coronary heart disease in the NHS in the north east of England 
before moving into academia full time in 1995 working at Lincoln and Teesside Universities 
before joining SHU in January 2004. Since then he has maintained his interest in both the 
teaching and research of health behaviour change and delivers training to health 
professionals across the UK and internationally. 

Jeff commenced his new role as Director of CHSCR on the 1 December 2014. 

Dr Heidi Probst has successfully won a NIHR programme grant for £576,425 titled 
Positioning and Organ Stabilisation during Breast Cancer Radiation Therapy: SuPPORT 4 
All Bra.  
 
Professor Malcolm Whitfield and Kasia Machaczek have secured a consultancy project 
delivering a bespoke training programme to develop the economic research capacity with 
BBraun Medical Ltd. 
 
Professor Hora Soltani was an invited advisor for WHO guideline development on preterm 
birth via WebEX 18th November 2014. 
 
Dr Julie Watson has been successful in securing a grant from the NIHR Systematic Review 
Programme titled, Evidence-based care for preterm or sick newborn infants and their 
families: Cochrane partnership programme. Professor William McGuire at Hull York Medical 
School is the Chief Investigator, the overall grant is £356,730. 
 
 
Centre for Sport and Exercise Science (CSES)  
 
Dr. Liam Bourke has joined CSES from Bart's Hospital London.  His specialist area of 
research focuses on the effect of various exercise-based interventions on Prostate Cancer.  
Liam brings with him two projects that are both in collaboration with Dr. Derek Rosario 
(Senior Lecturer and Hon. Consultant Urological Surgeon within the Department of Oncology 
at the University of Sheffield).  The first project PANTERA is funded by Cancer Research UK 
(£300k over three years) and the second STAMINA, is a £170k grant from the NIHR to fund 
the development of a £2.5m multi-site UK-based collaboration.     

The Academic Health Science Network (AHSN) grant won for Yorkshire and Humberside to 
deliver a number of services around the development of Workplace Wellness within National 
Health Service staff continues to flourish (£304k).  A summary report of the year one 
intervention (2013-14) with 300 NHS staff in Sheffield, Airedale and Bradford has recently 
been completed and submitted to the AHSN Exec.  The results were very positive with 
significant improvements in a broad range of physiological, mental health and lifestyle 
variables.  The return on investment has been calculated at between 304% and 571% i.e. 
between a three and six pound return on every pound invested.  The results of the initial pilot 
study for this project (completed with STH in 2012-13) revealed similar findings and are 
being presented at the European Conference of Public Health (Glasgow, Nov 2014).  
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Centre for Sports Engineering (CSER)  
 
A mostly female team of CSER engineers were part of the successful 4th episode of the 
recent 'Speed with Guy Martin' series.  They designed and built a high-tech gravity racer 
(soap box/go-kart) that broke the world speed record, now set at 85mph. 
 
Dr Simon Choppin is currently on a 4-month research visit to Brazil (University of Rio de 
Janeiro), where he is developing his computer vision skills to aid his work on 3D scanning of 
body geometries, particularly in the area of breast scanning and an ongoing research project 
with Dr Amit Goyal at Derby Royal Hospitals. 
 
The ProFit fieldlab project at Lowfield Park is currently installing some new exercise 
equipment, and novel activity monitoring systems. This includes: a timed running loop, and 
50m sprint straight with large outdoor digital display of user times; and an outdoor 
suspension training frame.  The site is covered by six-HD pan-tilt-zoom cameras for 
measuring/assessing user interactions and activity.  physical activity data collection tools 
include wrist-based heart-rate monitors linked to smart-phones.  User HR and acceleromerty 
and GPS data can be recorded in real-time to an on-site MySQL database.  Discussions 
have been had with Matthews Medical practice on Alsine Road on how the exercise referral 
process might be improved for locals through use of Lowfield-based technologies - base 
assessment, activity monitoring, adherence.  A pilot project is proposed initially. 
 
 
Sport Industry Research Centre (SIRC)  
 
SIRC currently has a busy portfolio of work focused around the impact of major sports 
events; monitoring and evaluating programmes designed to drive up participation in sport 
and physical activity; and a growing range of schools' based research. 
 
The Centre has recently completed an economic impact study of The Open Golf 
Championship and is finishing a similar piece of work on the 2014 Ryder Cup.  UK Sport 
provides a regular diet of event impact studies which focus not only on their economic 
aspects but also their inspirational impact in terms of bringing about positive behaviour 
change towards physical activity. 
 
Working in partnership with local authorities we are evaluating programmes that take a more 
holistic approach to healthy lifestyle choices.  For example our work with Lincolnshire County 
Council looks at the physical activity and nutritional benefits of people working on allotments 
and growing their own produce. 
 
We have recently won a four year contract to evaluate the outputs and outcomes of the 
Rugby Football Union's All Schools project, which seeks to integrate the sport's core values 
into schools that traditionally have not played rugby.  This project builds on our other 
schools' work for the Youth Sport Trust and has created a useful source of competitive 
advantage. 
 

 

 


